
From: Todd Fisher
To: Chris Whalley; Cindy Pigeau
Subject: Re: Floods Road - Road Status
Date: Monday, October 18, 2021 2:08:21 PM

Thank you Cindy. 

One question for Chris, does the township incur any additional expense for the creation of
turnarounds similar to the one on Stewart’s road which are made up of the byproduct /
materials that have been ditched from the townships regular ditching activities? 

If so what can you please provide an example of the cost break down associated with the
creation of the most recently created turn around that Council approved. 

I appreciate your help with this matter. 

Todd Fisher 

On Mon, Oct 18, 2021 at 11:14 AM Cindy Pigeau <clerk@calvintownship.ca> wrote:

Mr. Fisher,

 

The answer to both of your questions below is no.

 

Thank you.

Sincerely,

Cindy Pigeau

Clerk-Treasurer; Corporation of the Municipality of Calvin

1355 Peddlers Dr., R.R.#2, Mattawa, ON. P0H 1V0

Ph: 705-744-2700 Ext. 201 | Fax: 705-744-0309

clerk@calvintownship.ca

P Please consider the environment before printing this e-mail.

DISCLAIMER: This e-mail and any attachments may contain personal information or information that is otherwise confidential. If you
are not the intended recipient, any use, disclosure or copying of any part of it is prohibited. The Municipality of Calvin accepts no
liability for damage caused by any virus transmitted in this message. If this e-mail is received in error, please immediately reply and
delete or destroy any copies of it. The transmission of e-mails between an employee or agent of the Municipality of Calvin and a third
party does not constitute a binding contract without the express written consent of an authorized representative of The Corporation
of the Municipality of Calvin.
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From: Todd Fisher [mailto:cecebe.inc@gmail.com] 
Sent: Thursday, October 14, 2021 6:49 PM
To: Cindy Pigeau <clerk@calvintownship.ca>
Cc: Chris Whalley <roads@calvintownship.ca>
Subject: Re: Floods Road - Road Status

 

Thank you for the clarification, will there be an amendment to the bylaw given the
confusion? 

 

Also when can I expect an answer the other portion of my email? 

 

“ Currently is there any service agreement / monetary agreement with the municipality and
the resident of Floods road in the neighbouring township in place for the service of
providing year round maintenance on the road?”

 

Thanks, 

 

Todd Fisher 

 

On Thu, Oct 14, 2021 at 6:24 PM Cindy Pigeau <clerk@calvintownship.ca> wrote:

Mr. Fisher,

 

Please see attached links to maps which can help you determine the yearly maintained road and
seasonally maintained roads.

 

https://calvintownship.ca/Uploads/Documents/Calvin%20OP%20Schedule%20A3%202021-01-
20%20.pdf
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https://calvintownship.ca/Uploads/Documents/CalvinZBLSchedule%20A.pdf

 

Thank you.

 

Sincerely,

Cindy Pigeau

Clerk-Treasurer; Corporation of the Municipality of Calvin

1355 Peddlers Dr., R.R.#2, Mattawa, ON. P0H 1V0

Ph: 705-744-2700 Ext. 201 | Fax: 705-744-0309

clerk@calvintownship.ca

P Please consider the environment before printing this e-mail.

DISCLAIMER: This e-mail and any attachments may contain personal information or information that is otherwise confidential. If
you are not the intended recipient, any use, disclosure or copying of any part of it is prohibited. The Municipality of Calvin accepts
no liability for damage caused by any virus transmitted in this message. If this e-mail is received in error, please immediately reply
and delete or destroy any copies of it. The transmission of e-mails between an employee or agent of the Municipality of Calvin and
a third party does not constitute a binding contract without the express written consent of an authorized representative of The
Corporation of the Municipality of Calvin.

 

 

 

From: Todd Fisher [mailto:cecebe.inc@gmail.com] 
Sent: Monday, October 4, 2021 2:58 PM
To: Cindy Pigeau <clerk@calvintownship.ca>
Cc: Chris Whalley <roads@calvintownship.ca>
Subject: Re: Floods Road - Road Status

 

Hi Cindy, thank you for getting back to me. 

 

Can I get confirmation as to where the plow turnaround is for Floods rd? Is it on the East
or West side Daventry? It isn’t stated which portion of Floods is the seasonal portion and
which is the year round portion. (East / West) of Daventry. It might serve to define these
roads geographically rather then a measure of distance with no directional definition. 

 

https://calvintownship.ca/Uploads/Documents/CalvinZBLSchedule%20A.pdf
https://www.google.com/maps/search/1355+Peddlers+Dr?entry=gmail&source=g
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mailto:cecebe.inc@gmail.com
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Currently is there any service agreement / monetary agreement with the municipality and
the resident of Floods road in the neighbouring township in place for the service of
providing year round maintenance on the road? 

 

Thank you again for getting back to me. 

 

Todd Fisher 

 

 

 

On Mon, Oct 4, 2021 at 2:44 PM Cindy Pigeau <clerk@calvintownship.ca> wrote:

Mr. Fisher,

 

Please see answers to your questions below in Red.

 

Stay Safe! Stay Healthy! Get Vaccinated!

Sincerely,

Cindy Pigeau

Clerk-Treasurer; Corporation of the Municipality of Calvin

1355 Peddlers Dr., R.R.#2, Mattawa, ON. P0H 1V0

Ph: 705-744-2700 Ext. 201 | Fax: 705-744-0309

clerk@calvintownship.ca

P Please consider the environment before printing this e-mail.

DISCLAIMER: This e-mail and any attachments may contain personal information or information that is otherwise confidential. If
you are not the intended recipient, any use, disclosure or copying of any part of it is prohibited. The Municipality of Calvin
accepts no liability for damage caused by any virus transmitted in this message. If this e-mail is received in error, please
immediately reply and delete or destroy any copies of it. The transmission of e-mails between an employee or agent of the
Municipality of Calvin and a third party does not constitute a binding contract without the express written consent of an
authorized representative of The Corporation of the Municipality of Calvin.

From: Todd Fisher [mailto:cecebe.inc@gmail.com] 
Sent: Thursday, September 30, 2021 9:45 AM
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To: Aleysha Blake <administration@calvintownship.ca>; Chris Whalley
<roads@calvintownship.ca>
Subject: Floods Road - Road Status

 

Can you please provide the information regarding Floods road requested below. 

 

- What is the current classification of Floods Road? Please see the attached by-law for
the current classification of Floods Road.

- If Flood's Rd is a fully maintained road (Summer / Winter) when was it
converted? Unknown.

- Are there any Municipality of Calvin tax payers living full time with primary access to
their dwelling who live on Floods Road? No

- Is Floods road on the boundary of the municipality of Calvin? with the south side of
the road being in another township / municipality? Yes

 

Thank you, 

 

Todd Fisher 

mailto:administration@calvintownship.ca
mailto:roads@calvintownship.ca


From: matt bridgen
To: Cindy Pigeau
Cc: Councillor Christine Shippam; Dan Maxwell (dnlmxwll@gmail.com); Heather Olmstead

(councillorHeatherOlmstead@outlook.com); Ian Pennell; Sandy Cross - Councillor (Councillorcross1@gmail.com);
"Sandra Morin (East.Nipissing.Planning.Board@gmail.com)"

Subject: RE: Boileau road maintenance agreement
Date: Thursday, October 21, 2021 9:23:20 AM

Thank you all for reviewing this.

Cindy, 
 Please keep in mind this is not only my thoughts, but questions asked by many others in the
municipality. This is why it was directed to council and not the municipality directly. 
We had thought that, council members would be able to listen to our concerns and discuss it
with us. It was not our intention to distract you from your other responsibilities.

Before we go further, the municipality's definition of driveway in this agreement needs to be
defined. 
The official plan defines a "driveway" as;
" 5.3.4 (1)
Note: A driveway provides access to only one property or legally 
conveyable lot, despite the length of the driveway."

Is this the definition being used in the Stewarts Rd agreement?

You are completely correct in the fact that there are different circumstances for each of these
agreements. Thank you for bringing this to our attention. 

Mr Wright's application is not for an open road,  there is no road, road base or even a trail. His
application does not access other properties or townships, and is not recognized as a road. 
There was a study done on this access. The township has not completed any work on this
access. 
Therefore maybe it should be opened, maintained or described as a "driveway" or access for
the applicants, and not called a road.

On the other hand the application for Stewarts rd is on an open and seasonally maintained
road, It accesses other properties, residences, and another township, the road is recognized by
the township, province and general public as a road. It has its own name; to describe it as a
"driveway" is not appropriate in this situation. This may come across as being an access to one
lot as per, term "driveway" in the O.P.

  If we addresed any other portion, of a any other maintained through road in a municipality as
a driveway, this could potentially cause a great deal of confusion.

Safety needs to be our main concern. 

Your reply to our concerns have brought some other questions to our attention about safety.
Maybe the municipality, or the municipality's solicitor can give us some insight into this. 
Will the Stewarts rd agreement have minimum standards to follow because it is a road? And if
so, what are they? 
Has the township deemed this section of Stewarts rd to be up to the minimum standard to be

mailto:mattbridgen@hotmail.com
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mailto:East.Nipissing.Planning.Board@gmail.com


opened year round? 
Will it be safe for the public and emergency vehicles to travel? If others will be using it to
access their properties and homes will it safe to use?
"Driveways" are commonly used for parking. Will there be parking on the described
"driveway" if this term is used?
Does signage actually deflect liability? We have heard in other circumstances it has not.
Will the township be liable, or the agreement holder be liable, for an incident caused by lack
of maintenance or knowing neglect of the road?   
Does the applicant understand what they are responsible for?
 In the schedule there is no map that we can see, only a lot #. Is there a map?
Will the maintenance be just to the north corner of the lot? Just the first access, second access,
or the south lot line? 
Is it ok to assume the applicant will be maintaining to Homestead rd from their lot, or will they
be using Larder township to exit their property?
Previously councillors have been looking for more detail on issues like maps and descriptions.
It seems some details are not visible. Please clarify. 
Some of these questions are addressed in the agreement but are written in a way that some
people may not understand. Some questions are not there at all. 
Rate payers and the public are directly affected by this and would like to know how it works.
Stewarts Rd. has become more regularly used. It does allow access to 6  lots and another
township. We don't want any confusion about public safety. 
These are just questions that some rate payers and myself have. 

We included the planning board because it was understood that they are there to "coordinate
over-all future growth and land use planning activities." If this is not their responsibility please
disregard.
We believe that this agreement may be relevant in future growth and land use planning activities if
the term "driveway" is used.
If they had already been consulted it is not relevant. 

There may become a time when the municipality will have many applications for the same
road agreement, I hope we all will be able to work together on this road.  It is great that other
members of Calvin are willing to help. 

I would like to thank council, staff, residents and ratepayers in Calvin for their support and
willingness to make the community a great place to be. 

Thank you for looking into this for us. 
I hope this clears up your questions about our concerns. 
If I can help in any way please reach out.
I invite all of our representatives to contact me if they would like to discuss further.
I am always available to all members of the township. 
Thank you 
Matthew Bridgen 
mattbridgen@hotmail.com 

-------- Original message --------
From: Cindy Pigeau <clerk@calvintownship.ca>



Date: 2021-10-13 2:52 p.m. (GMT-05:00)
To: matt bridgen <mattbridgen@hotmail.com>
Cc: Councillor Christine Shippam <coun.shippam@netspectrum.ca>, "Dan Maxwell
(dnlmxwll@gmail.com)" <dnlmxwll@gmail.com>, "Heather Olmstead
(councillorHeatherOlmstead@outlook.com)" <councillorHeatherOlmstead@outlook.com>,
Ian Pennell <mayorpennell@gmail.com>, "Sandy Cross - Councillor
(Councillorcross1@gmail.com)" <Councillorcross1@gmail.com>, "'Sandra Morin
(East.Nipissing.Planning.Board@gmail.com)'" <East.Nipissing.Planning.Board@gmail.com>
Subject: FW: Boileau road maintenance agreement

Good Afternoon Mr. Bridgen,
 
Could you  please clarify which driveway reference that you are concerned about within the
document?
 
The Road Use Agreement was written in conjunction with our solicitor and the wording contained
within each agreement is very similar. There are certain references that need to change depending
on the circumstances.
 
If you compare the two Road Use Agreements that were on the agenda for the October 12, 2021
meeting there are multiple references to driveway in each document (see attached).
 
The Planning Board does not have any jurisdiction over the Municipalities Zoning By-Law and
therefore the Road Agreement would not affect a Consent application. The Planning Board does
reference each municipality’s Zoning By-Law to ensure that nothing within the Consent application
would violate the Zoning By-Law.
 
If you could provide clarification on which driveway reference you feel is showing favoritism, we
would be happy to look into this further for you.
 
Thank you.
Sincerely,
Cindy Pigeau
Clerk-Treasurer; Corporation of the Municipality of Calvin
1355 Peddlers Dr., R.R.#2, Mattawa, ON. P0H 1V0
Ph: 705-744-2700 Ext. 201 | Fax: 705-744-0309
clerk@calvintownship.ca
P Please consider the environment before printing this e-mail.
DISCLAIMER: This e-mail and any attachments may contain personal information or information that is otherwise confidential. If you are
not the intended recipient, any use, disclosure or copying of any part of it is prohibited. The Municipality of Calvin accepts no liability for
damage caused by any virus transmitted in this message. If this e-mail is received in error, please immediately reply and delete or destroy
any copies of it. The transmission of e-mails between an employee or agent of the Municipality of Calvin and a third party does not
constitute a binding contract without the express written consent of an authorized representative of The Corporation of the Municipality
of Calvin.

 
 
 
From: matt bridgen [mailto:mattbridgen@hotmail.com] 
Sent: Tuesday, October 12, 2021 9:12 PM
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To: Mayor Pennell; Heather Olmsted; Sandra Morin; Christine Shippam; Sandy Cross Calvin; daniel
maxwell
Cc: Sean Sparling
Subject: Boileau road maintenance agreement
 
Mayor Pennell 
It has come to the attention of the public, that the road maintenance agreement for the
Boileau's on Stewart's road has been described as a driveway for the Boileau family. 
In all other RMAs it is not described in this manner. It seems not all of the requirements of
other agreements are in place in this one. It is a road and needs to be described as such. 
We ask that the township to please use the standard road maintenance agreement that the
township has in place. It may seem like favoritism towards some individuals if the standard
agreement is not used. We all would like to have the same RMAs in place to cover the liability
of the township.
I would also like to see if the planning board has a comment about the description in this
agreement because it may have an effect on future development. 
 
Thank you 
Keep up the good work!
Matthew Bridgen and menbers of Calvin township. 
 
 



Solicitor General Solliciteur général   

 

  
Office of the Solicitor General 
 
25 Grosvenor Street, 18th Floor 
Toronto ON  M7A 1Y6 
Tel: 416 326-5000 
Toll Free: 1-866-517-0571 
SOLGEN.Correspondence@ontario.ca 

Bureau du solliciteur général 
 
25, rue Grosvenor, 18e étage 
Toronto ON  M7A 1Y6 
Tél. : 416 326-5000 
Sans frais : 1-866-517-0571 
SOLGEN.Correspondence@ontario.ca 

 
 

132-2021-4188 
By email 

 
October 14, 2021 
 
 
Dear Head of Council/Chief Administrative Officer/Municipal Clerk: 
 
On behalf of the Ministry of the Solicitor General, I want to thank all municipalities, 
together with their multi-sectoral partners, that have taken steps towards developing, 
adopting and implementing their local community safety and well-being (CSWB) plans.  
 
As you know, the ministry extended the deadline for the completion and adoption of 
CSWB plans to July 1, 2021, to provide municipalities with an additional six months 
from the original deadline of January 1, 2021. Since then, we have received an 
overwhelming response from municipalities regarding their CSWB planning progress. 
This includes the submission of completed and interim plans and status updates. To 
date, of the 372 municipalities required to prepare and adopt a CSWB plan, 95 per cent 
(356 municipalities) have plans that are completed or in progress. 
 
The development and completion of these plans demonstrates municipal leadership and 
commitment to proactively addressing crime and complex social issues facing your 
communities. Municipalities are best positioned to work with local partners to develop 
effective community strategies and programs and create sustainable communities that 
respond to local needs and conditions.  
 
At this time, we are encouraging municipalities who have not already done so, to please 
submit their completed CSWB plan or provide an update on their CSWB planning status 
to the ministry via the following email address: SOLGEN.Correspondence@ontario.ca. 
Additionally, as a reminder, municipalities are required to publish their completed plans 
online within 30 days of adoption. 
 
As you may be aware, under the Police Services Act, the Solicitor General has the 
power to enforce the CSWB planning requirements by appointing a CSWB planner to 
any municipalities that repeatedly and intentionally fail to complete a plan, at the 
municipality’s expense. However, our government recognizes that municipalities are 
currently facing unprecedented circumstances in their communities due to the on-going 
impact of COVID-19. We also understand that some municipalities may experience 
delays in their planning and engagement processes as a result of the pandemic.  
 
 

…/2 
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Head of Council/Chief Administrative Officer/Municipal Clerk  
Page 2 
 
 
Ministry staff will continue to look for ways to support our municipal partners to ensure 
they are able to meet their legislative requirements for CSWB planning. Where possible, 
municipalities are encouraged to explore alternative and innovative approaches to  
continue on-going planning efforts, such as through virtual engagement (e.g., webinars, 
teleconferences, online surveys, etc.). 
 
Municipalities are also encouraged to continue to work with respective police services, 
local multi-sectoral partners, and community members on the development and 
implementation of local CSWB plans. Localized, community-driven collaboration 
remains key to the success of CSWB planning, given the focus on creating workable 
solutions that are grounded in and tailored to individual community needs and features. 
 
If you have any questions about CSWB planning, please contact Shamitha 
Devakandan, Community Safety Analyst, Public Safety Division, at 
Shamitha.Devakandan@ontario.ca.  
 
I greatly appreciate your continued efforts as we move forward on this modernized 
approach to CSWB together. It is by working together that we can truly build safer and 
stronger communities in Ontario. 
 
Sincerely,  
 
 
 
 
Sylvia Jones 
Solicitor General 
 

mailto:Shamitha.Devakandan@ontario.ca




From: MECP Land Policy (MECP)
To: MECP Land Policy (MECP)
Subject: Decision on the Proposed Land Use Compatibility Guideline
Date: Wednesday, October 13, 2021 2:34:45 PM

Good afternoon,
 
Ontario is committed to preventing negative impacts from conflicting land uses within
communities, such as the effects of industrial noise and odour pollution on residential
areas.
 
On May 4, 2021, Ontario proposed changes to the current land use compatibility
guidelines (“D-Series guidelines”) that municipalities and other planning authorities
use when making land use planning decisions. The proposed changes aimed to
update, renew and consolidate our land use compatibility guidelines to help ensure
proper compatibility studies are completed before new sensitive land uses, such as
residences, are built near existing major facilities (including industries or industrial
areas), and vice versa.
                                                          
During the 94-day consultation period, the ministry received over 500 comments. In
response to the comments received, the ministry has decided to not move forward
with this version of the proposed Land Use Compatibility Guideline. The current D-
Series guidelines for land use compatibility will remain in effect and will continue to be
the provincial guidelines referenced in the Provincial Policy Statement, 2020 and A
Place to Grow: Growth Plan for the Greater Golden Horseshoe land use compatibility
policies.
 
Should the Ministry decide to update the D-Series, any potential future update will be
posted to the Environmental Registry as a proposal for consultation. To review the
decision notice for this proposal, please see the Environmental Registry at
http://ero.ontario.ca/notice/019-2785.
 
Please pass this information along to colleagues, members of your organization,
other organizations, and anyone else that may be interested.
 
If you have any questions, please e-mail mecp.landpolicy@ontario.ca.
 
Sincerely,
 
Original Signed by:
 
Robyn Kurtes
Director, Environmental Policy Branch
Ministry of the Environment, Conservation and Parks

mailto:MECP.LandPolicy@ontario.ca
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Cindy Pigeau

From: AMO Communications <Communicate@amo.on.ca>
Sent: Thursday, October 7, 2021 4:57 PM
To: Cindy Pigeau
Subject: AMO Policy Update - Increased Staffing in Long-Term Care and Red Tape Reduction 

Bill

AMO Policy Update not displaying correctly? View the online version  
Add Communicate@amo.on.ca to your safe list 

 

October 7, 2021 

AMO Policy Update – Increased Staffing in Long-
Term Care & Red Tape Reduction Bill   

Ontario Taking Action to Increase Staffing in LTC 

Yesterday, the Ontario government has announced that they will provide up to $270 
million this year to long-term care homes to increase staffing levels by 4,050 new long-
term care staff across the province. This funding will increase the daily average hours 
of care to three hours per resident per day, by the end of this fiscal year. It also 
includes $42.8 million provided to homes to increase care by allied health 
professionals by 10% this year. This funding is part of the province’s $4.9 billion 
commitment to hire more than 27,000 long-term care staff over four years and ensure 
that residents receive on average four hours of direct care per day by 2024-25. The 
Minister of Long-Term Care also announced the government intends to bring forward 
legislation that will enshrine its commitment to four hours of care into law. 

In the coming days, homes will also be receiving allocations for the additional funding 
up to 2024-25 to assist them in planning future staffing needs to meet the new care 
requirements. The province also announced the launch of a $10 million annual fund to 
support ongoing professional development opportunities in long-term care, through the 
Supporting Professional Growth Fund. 

The Province Releases Fall Red Tape Bill 

Today the Province announced Ontario’s Fall Red Tape Reduction Package and 
introduced the Supporting People and Businesses Act, 2021. If passed, the Act would 
make a variety of changes across 15 different Ministries. The legislation has not been 
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posted at the time of writing, but below is a list of sections that municipal governments 
should be aware of: 

Canada Infrastructure Bank Low-interest Municipal Loans 

The provincial government is amending the Municipal Act and the City of Toronto Act 
to allow municipalities to enter into special conditional long-term loan agreements with 
the Canada Infrastructure Bank (CIB) which could support revenue-generating 
projects such as electric bus acquisition with access to low-interest loans from the 
CIB. 

Cannabis Delivery and Curbside Pick-Up 

The Bill proposes amendments to the Cannabis Licence Act, the Cannabis Control 
Act, and the Ontario Cannabis Retail Corporation Act to allow cannabis retailers to 
provide curbside pick-up and delivery services on a permanent basis. Previously, 
these distribution options were allowed to support physical distancing. 

Cargo Bikes 

The Ministry of Transportation is developing a pilot project for large electric-assist and 
non-electric cycles that municipalities could offer to support mobility, tourism and 
economic growth while maintaining road safety. 

Consolidating Government Transfer Payments  

The government is moving towards a new system for transfer payment recipients, 
including municipalities and District Social Service Administration Boards who receive 
government funding through agreements to provide services and goods to the public. 
The intent is to provide a seamless user experience, reducing their administrative 
burden and freeing up more time to deliver key services to people in Ontario. The 
system is called the Transfer Payment Ontario system (TPON). 

Employment Services  

The government is integrating employment programs from social assistance, such as 
municipally run Ontario Works Employment Assistance and the provincially run 
Ontario Disability Support Program Employment Supports, into Employment Ontario 
and expanding these changes province-wide. Service system managers for 
employment services are being selected based through a competitive process open to 
any public, not-for-profit, or private-sector organization. Municipal governments are 
eligible to apply. 

Enhancing Government Productivity through Digital Tools 

The government is implementing digital productivity tools such as eSignatures, 
eApprovals, Binder Browser and OPSdocs to make it faster and more convenient for 
people and businesses to interact with the government. This suite of digital office 
business tools will make the government’s back-office work more secure, cost-
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effective, and efficient so decisions can be made sooner and services can be 
delivered more quickly. 

Environmental Approvals & Changes to Transparency 

The Ministry of the Environment, Conservation and Parks is proposing to allow 
businesses the option to consolidate environmental permissions for the same facility 
into a single approval, provided they follow all the same environmental protections and 
compliance conditions. A minor amendment to the Environmental Assessment Act 
(EA) around the Class EA process is included, as is proposals to streamline 
environmental permissions for projects and activities where environmental risks are 
low and simplifying environmental compliance approvals. 

Additional changes are proposed to hazardous and special product exclusions, audit 
requirements for tires, and transparency around the Resource Productivity and 
Recovery Authority (RPRA) are also proposed and staff will review these proposals in 
more detail. 

Fee Elimination for Police Records Checks for Volunteers  

The Red Tape Reduction Bill includes amendments to the Police Record Check 
Reform Act, the Supporting Volunteers Under the Police Record Check Reform Act 
and changes to regulations under the Municipal Act and City of Toronto Act which 
eliminate the ability for police services to charge fees for volunteer Criminal Record 
Checks and Criminal Records and Judicial Matters Checks and provide up to five 
copies to prospective volunteers. AMO understands that the Ministry of the Solicitor 
General expects that this will reduce barriers to volunteerism in Ontario communities. 

Liquor Licensing Act  

Changes proposed in the Bill allow the government to make regulations to allow 
restaurant and bar patio extensions without application to the registrar of the AGCO 
for approval. The changes would make permanent the changes to allow patio 
extensions that were put in place to allow physical distancing during the pandemic. 
AMO understands that municipal governments will have the flexibility to put in place 
requirements and approvals as necessary to ensure extensions meet local needs and 
interests. If passed, these changes should support hospitality businesses to provide 
safer spaces for liquor and food consumption. 

Public Pools: Amendments to R.R.O. 1990, Reg.565 

The Ministry of Health is proposing amendments to this regulation under the Health 
Protection and Promotion Act to enhance efficiency and make it more flexible for pool 
operators to comply with safety and water chemistry requirements while maintaining 
public health and safety in aquatic environments. These proposed amendments are to 
make an attendant optional at certain public wading pools with water depths of 15cm 
or less and setting water chemistry in line with current scientific evidence and best 
practices. 
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AMO understands that these proposed changes will allow for greater local flexibility 
and options for municipalities. Consultation on this proposed regulation is open to 
November 22, 2021, and more details can be found here:  

https://www.ontariocanada.com/registry/view.do?postingId=39199&language=en 

Streamline Planning Approvals: More Municipal Tools 

The proposed changes would help streamline the planning system and, in some 
cases, help expedite approval timelines by providing municipal councils with greater 
authority in deciding what planning decisions can be made by committees of council or 
staff. This authority can be delegated by councils if they so choose. 

AMO will continue to provide updates as needed once the legislation has been posted. 

  

AMO’s COVID-19 Resources page is being updated continually so you can find critical 
information in one place.  Please send any of your municipally related pandemic 
questions to covid19@amo.on.ca. 
  

*Disclaimer: The Association of Municipalities of Ontario (AMO) is unable to provide any warranty regarding the accuracy or completeness 
of third-party submissions. Distribution of these items does not imply an endorsement of the views, information or services mentioned. 
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Cindy Pigeau

From: ca.office (MECP) <ca.office@ontario.ca>
Sent: Thursday, October 7, 2021 3:58 PM
To: ca.office (MECP)
Subject: Regulations under the Conservation Authorities Act – Ministry of the Environment, 

Conservation and Parks

Ministry of the Environment, 
Conservation and Parks  

Conservation and Source Protection 
Branch 

14th Floor  

40 St. Clair Ave. West 

Toronto ON M4V 1M2 

Ministère de l’Environnement, de la 
Protection de la nature et des Parcs 

Direction de la protection de la nature 
et des sources 

14e étage 

40, avenue St. Clair Ouest 

Toronto (Ontario) M4V 1M2 

 

  

Good afternoon:  

As part of Ontario’s efforts to implement amendments to the Conservation Authorities Act made in 
2019/2020 to ensure that conservation authorities focus and deliver on their mandates of protecting 
people and property from flooding and other natural hazards, and conserving natural resources, three 
(3) new regulations have been made under the Conservation Authorities Act: 

 Ontario Regulation 686/21: Mandatory Programs and Services. This regulation prescribes 
the mandatory programs and services conservation authorities would be required to 
provide, including core watershed-based resource management strategies. 

 Ontario Regulation 687/21: Transition Plans and Agreements for Programs and Services 
Under Section 21.1.2 of the Act. This regulation requires each authority to have a ‘transition 
plan’ that would outline the steps to be taken to develop an inventory of programs and 
services and to enter into agreements with participating municipalities to fund non-
mandatory programs and services through a municipal levy, among other things. It also 
establishes the transition period to enter into those agreements. 

 Ontario Regulation 688/21: Rules of Conduct in Conservation Areas. This regulation 
consolidates the current individual conservation authority ‘Conservation Area’ regulations 
made under Section 29 of the Conservation Authorities Act into one Minister’s regulation 
that regulates the public use of authority owned land. 
  

The new regulations will focus conservation authorities on their core mandate by prescribing 
mandatory programs and services they must provide, giving municipalities greater control over which 
conservation authority non-mandatory programs and services they will fund, and will consolidate 
“conservation areas” regulations. A decision notice is available on the Environmental Registry of 
Ontario (notice number 019-2986).  

The regulations reflect extensive comments received on the regulatory proposals posted on the 
Environmental Registry of Ontario for 45 days from May 13, 2021 until June 27, 2021. We received 
444 submissions from municipalities, conservation authorities, Indigenous communities and 
organizations, environmental non-government organizations, community groups, industry, agricultural 
sector, and individuals. We also held 3 webinars with ministry staff in which over 500 people 
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attended. All the feedback received during the consultation period was considered, and the final 
regulations were modified based on this feedback as follows:  

 We extended the timeline that conservation authorities must complete the transition to the new 
funding framework to January 1, 2024. 

 We clarified the requirements for municipal involvement in the preparation of the inventory of 
programs and services.  

 We added the requirement for conservation authorities to provide costing information (e.g. total 
costs for the last 5 years) to deliver all mandatory and non-mandatory programs and services. 

 We included low-maintenance passive recreation like trails, day use parks and picnicking 
areas in the list of mandatory programs and services.  

 We provided an extended timeline for specific deliverables (i.e. core watershed-based 
resource management strategy) under the mandatory programs and services regulation (i.e. to 
be completed on or before December 31, 2024).  

 We removed the requirement for conservation authorities to have community advisory boards 
(they will continue to be optional for conservation authorities). For clarity, conservation 
authorities will still have the opportunity for an agriculture representative to be appointed by the 
Minister. 

  
These regulations will improve conservation and land management efforts, strengthen Ontario’s 
resilience to climate change, ensure continued access to safe drinking water, protect people and 
property from extreme weather events like flooding, drought, and erosion, and most importantly 
protect the environment. 

Thank you again for your input. You can reach the ministry at ca.office@ontario.ca if you have any 
questions. The Ministry will also be organizing webinars to answer technical questions in October. I 
look forward to continuing to work with you to ensure conservation authorities are in the best position 
to deliver on their core mandate. 

  
Sincerely,  
  
Kirsten Corrigal 
Director, Conservation and Source Protection Branch 
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Cindy Pigeau

From: EA Modernization (MECP) <EAModernization.MECP@ontario.ca>
Sent: Friday, October 8, 2021 4:55 PM
To: EA Modernization (MECP)
Cc: Lashbrook, Ross (MECP); Cross, Annamaria (MECP); Cross, Annamaria (MECP)
Subject: EA Modernization: Clarifying the authority to change the classes of projects that follow 

a class environmental assessment process

Hello: 

I am writing to let you know about a minor amendment that is being proposed to the Environmental 
Assessment Act to support the ministry’s environmental assessment modernization initiative. 

The Environmental Assessment Act includes authority to amend a class environmental assessment (Class EA) 
by Minister’s amendment or by regulation. As part of our ongoing work to modernize the environmental 
assessment program, the ministry is proposing a minor amendment to the Environmental Assessment Act to 
clarify the authority to make changes to the types of projects that can follow a Class EA.   

Projects that follow the Class EA process will still require consultation with Indigenous communities, 
stakeholders and the public, developing mitigation measures and documenting the findings in a report to 
protect and safeguard the environment.  

What is a class environmental assessment? 
A class environmental assessment is a document that sets out a standardized planning process for classes or 
groups of activities that are carried out routinely and have predictable environmental effects that can be readily 
managed. This process generally requires proponents to identify the problem or opportunity, consider 
alternative solutions and designs, consult with Indigenous communities and stakeholders, develop mitigation 
measures, and document the findings through a report.  
 
Why is this change being proposed? 
As part of our ongoing modernization efforts we are currently developing the regulation to set out the projects 
that would be subject to the comprehensive environmental assessment process (see ERO notice 019-
2377).  In July 2021 we initiated consultation on a proposal that, if approved, would allow some electricity 
transmission lines that currently require an individual environmental assessment to follow a Class EA process 
(see ERO notice 019-3937).  There may be other projects that do not warrant an individual/comprehensive 
environmental assessment, which is the largest and most significant assessment, but should instead be 
subject to a Class EA. The proposed legislative amendment would clarify the authority to change the classes of 
projects that can follow a Class EA. 

The proposed legislative amendment clarifies the existing broad authority that enables amendments to Class 
EAs. The amendment itself will not have any effect on the existing Class EAs. In the event that the authority is 
used to move a project type from an individual/comprehensive EA to a Class EA process, that proposed 
change would be consulted upon with Indigenous communities, the public and other impacted stakeholders.  

Projects that follow the Class EA process will still require consultation with the public, stakeholders and 
Indigenous communities, developing mitigation measures and documenting the findings in a report to protect 
and safeguard the environment. 
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How can I learn more and comment on this proposal? 
We are committed to seeking input from the public, stakeholders and Indigenous communities before allowing 
other project types to begin following the streamlined or Class EA process.   

Please review the proposal and submit your comments via the Environmental Registry of Ontario (019-4189) 
or directly by e-mail to EAmodernization.mecp@ontario.ca by November 21, 2021.  

Please do not hesitate to contact the ministry at EAmodernization.mecp@ontario.ca with any questions you 
may have at any time.   

 
Thank you, 
 
Annamaria Cross 
Director, Environmental Assessment Modernization Branch 
Ministry of the Environment, Conservation and Parks 
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Cindy Pigeau

From: AMO Communications <Communicate@amo.on.ca>
Sent: Tuesday, October 12, 2021 3:05 PM
To: Cindy Pigeau
Subject: AMO Policy Update - Phase I Regulations of Conservation Authorities Act Released

AMO Policy Update not displaying correctly? View the online version  
Add Communicate@amo.on.ca to your safe list 

 

October 12, 2021 

AMO Policy Update – Phase I Regulations of 
Conservation Authorities Act Released 

On Thursday, October 7th the Province filed three new regulations under the 
Conservation Authorities Act to implement the changes that were required by Bill 229, 
the Protect, Support and Recover from COVID-19 Act (Budget Measures), 2020. 

The three regulations are described below: 

1. Mandatory Programs and Services (O. Reg 686/21): prescribes the 
mandatory programs and services conservation authorities (CAs) would be 
required to provide, including core watershed-based resource management 
strategies. The regulation comes into effect January 1, 2022. 

  

2. Transition Plans and Agreements for Programs and Services (O. Reg 
687/21): requires each CA to have a ‘transition plan’ that outlines the steps to 
be taken to develop an inventory of programs and services and to enter into 
agreements with participating municipalities to fund non-mandatory programs 
and services through municipal funding. It also establishes the transition period 
to enter into those agreements. The regulation came into effect on October 1, 
2021. 

  

3. Rules of Conduct in Conservation Areas (O. Reg 688/21): consolidates the 
current individual CA ‘Conservation Area’ regulations under S. 29 of the 
Conservation Authorities Act into one Minister’s regulation that regulates the 
public use of CA owned land. This regulation will come into effect when the 
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unproclaimed provisions of Part VI and VII of the Conservation Authorities Act 
that deal with development permissions come into effect. 

  

AMO is pleased to see these regulations moving forward. Now that O.Reg 687/21 is in 
effect, municipal governments are encouraged to start having conversations with the 
CA(s) in their area as soon as possible. This will ensure that CAs are aware of the 
municipal budget process, goals and timelines, and enable CAs to create a workplan 
by the end of 2021. 

More information on the specific changes and next steps will be provided by AMO in 
the coming weeks. 

AMO’s COVID-19 Resources page is being updated continually so you can find critical 
information in one place.  Please send any of your municipally related pandemic 
questions to covid19@amo.on.ca. 
  

*Disclaimer: The Association of Municipalities of Ontario (AMO) is unable to provide any warranty regarding the accuracy or completeness 
of third-party submissions. Distribution of these items does not imply an endorsement of the views, information or services mentioned. 
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Connected Care Update  |  Ministry of Health

October 15, 2021
 

A digitally-enabled navigation tool

From: Ministry of Health
To: Cindy Pigeau
Subject: Connected Care Update - October 15, 2021
Date: Friday, October 15, 2021 1:01:04 PM

https://mailchi.mp/ontario/connected_care_october_2021?e=cf69e6fa67
https://ontario.us20.list-manage.com/track/click?u=c02c393c86ff63d76ac6cc4fa&id=f35303188d&e=cf69e6fa67
mailto:connectedcare@ontario.ca
mailto:clerk@calvintownship.ca


– Contract Award
As part of the government’s comprehensive plan to better connect care for
patients and end hallway health care, Ontario is taking steps to expand access
to digital and virtual care options. To make it easier and more convenient to
access health care services and navigate the health care system, the Ontario
government is awarding a contract to create a one-stop, digitally-enabled
navigation tool with fully bilingual services that will increase access to care and
improve equity.

This new navigation tool is part of Ontario’s Digital First for Health Strategy
that will bring Ontarians more modern, accessible and digitally-enabled health
care choices. It will feature one website and one number to call and support
Ontarians’ health care journey, when and where they need it.

With this new tool expected to be ready in early 2022, Ontarians will have a
‘Digital Front Door’ to Ontario’s health care system, offering a place where
they can have easier access to health information, advice, initial triage,
symptom checking, mental health and addictions supports, home and
community care, caregiver supports, information on finding a local doctor or
nurse practitioner, and virtual care to become connected to health information
and health care services across the province and to receive guidance
throughout their health care journey. 

The successful bidder consortium that will help develop Ontario’s new digitally-
enabled navigation tool is Better Access Alliance, led by Orion Health. The
members of the consortium include a number of companies with proven
records in technology integration, health data and innovation fields, including
SE Health, Bell Canada, Think Research, and Ada Health.

Orion Health was selected through an innovative public procurement process,
guided by patients, families, caregivers, health service providers, and the
imagination and capabilities of Ontario’s digital health innovators. A Fairness
Commissioner was engaged during the evaluation stage to oversee the
procurement process and to ensure its fairness and integrity. 

This is a key step toward building a connected health care system that
responds to patient and provider system navigation needs, while harnessing



the expertise of digital health innovators to improve care for all Ontarians.

By simplifying and streamlining access to health care information and services,
this digitally-enabled navigation tool will help maximize the capacity of the
health care system and ensure Ontarians have access to safe, high-quality
health care as we continue to respond to COVID-19.

Ontario Health will be assigned contract management for the navigation tool
and will work closely with the consortium, the ministry, and key stakeholders to
design and implement this service. The ministry and Ontario Health will
continue to work closely with health care sector partners to harness their
expertise and insights on how best to support health care system navigation
and address patients and providers’ needs.

This tool needs time to be built. As we work on developing the health care
navigation service, patients will continue to access the health care information
and services in the same way as before. This tool is another way to improve
access to care and it will not replace providers’ regular touch points with their
patients.
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Updating shipping info on 
Sightline deadline 
October 25 

Last day to update or validate product delivery and shipping 
information for both the Assessment Roll and any extra copies of the 
Assessment Roll. 

Keying Cutoff  
October 28, 5pm 

The deadline for MPAC staff to make any changes for 2021 Roll close. 
Any updates to be reflected on the roll should be provided to MPAC 
in advance of this deadline. Please speak to your local Municipal and 
Stakeholder Relations team for exceptions.  

Final 2021 Control Totals 
November 3 

2021 in-year Control Totals (and all data on Connect) will remain 
static from November 3 until, at the earliest, December 6. 

Property Assessment  
Notices delivered  
November 8 – 18 

Property Assessment Notices will be delivered to property taxpayers 
during this time. For more details, please check your local delivery 
schedule in the My Products portal in Municipal Connect. 

Roll-Based MCP & YETF 
available in Sightline 
Week of November 29th 

2021 roll-based Municipal Change Profile (MCP) and Year End Tax 
File (YETF) will be available for download from the Sightline portal in 
Municipal Connect. 

Municipal Connect  
available for 2022 tax year  
Week of December 6 

2021 Assessment Roll (for 2022 tax year) and 2022 in-year data will 
be displayed in Municipal Connect. This will be your window into 
MPAC’s in-year activity throughout the 2022 tax year. 

Roll Return  
December 14 
(delivered* Dec 1 – 13) 

MPAC will commence delivery of the annual Assessment Roll on 
December 1

 
through December 13, to meet its legislative requirement 

for delivery on or before the second Tuesday after December 1.  

Post Roll Events 
Please speak to a member of your local Municipal and Stakeholder 
Relations team to learn more about legislative activity (such as Post 
Roll Assessment Notices) that may occur after Roll Return. 

 



From: Nicole McNeill
To: Cindy Pigeau
Subject: MPAC: 2022 Provincial Municipal Levy Announcement
Date: Monday, October 18, 2021 12:15:17 PM

Good afternoon Cindy,

As the pandemic continues, the work of municipalities to keep our communities safe and healthy is as
important as ever. We recognize that pandemic management and recovery is the foremost priority for the
coming year, and at MPAC we’ve been working throughout 2021 to do everything we can to support our
municipal partners.

During this time of uncertainty, we have continued our work to control MPAC’s budget. We have also
been working diligently to capture new assessment, which will bolster municipal revenues.

Controlling costs: 2022 provincial municipal levy

In recognition of the ongoing challenges of the pandemic, MPAC’s Board of Directors approved the 2022
operating budget with a total municipal levy increase of 0%. This is the second year in a row with no
increase in the levy.

MPAC has been working hard to control expenses. Despite increases to collectively bargained labour
costs, we have managed costs in other areas, and have been able to apply savings from 2021 to
maintain the budget at the current level.  As always, the individual levy amount for municipal billing
partners is determined by a formula based on our total costs, as well as the assessment base and
number of properties within each municipality.

MPAC remains committed to ensuring its services are delivered efficiently. As Ontario continues to move
toward a pandemic exit it is expected that additional revenue from levies will be needed to support
MPAC’s operations in upcoming years. However, MPAC is committed to providing cost stability to
municipalities by carefully managing the level of future increases.

Municipal billing partners can expect to receive more details about their individual 2022 levy in early
December. Municipalities can contact their Account Manager with inquires in the interim.

Supporting pandemic recovery: capturing new assessment

We know that funding from new construction, additions and renovations provides a critical stream of new
revenue for municipalities. We also know that as Ontarians were urged to “stay home” to limit the spread
of COVID-19, many saw an opportunity to improve their homes. MPAC data shows that in 2020,
residential building permits for home improvements jumped by 15% compared to the year before.

The pandemic has presented challenges to MPAC’s efforts to capture this new assessment. However, by
working with our municipal partners on innovations such as sharing electronic building plans, we have
been able to continue capturing the value of Ontarians’ home improvements.

While the pandemic continues, there is much to be optimistic about—COVID-19 vaccines are an
incredible tool that are putting us on the path to the post-pandemic future. As we go down that path,
MPAC will continue to adapt as the situation changes, while providing the services that you rely on.

Thank you for your work to guide our communities through a period of incredible challenges.

Alan Spacek                                                
Chair, MPAC Board of Directors

Nicole McNeill 
President and Chief Administrative Officer, MPAC     

mailto:Daphne.Lewis@mpac.ca
mailto:clerk@calvintownship.ca
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October 19, 2021 
 
MEMORANDUM TO:  Municipal Chief Administrative Officers and Clerks  
 
 
SUBJECT:  Enhanced COVID-19 Vaccine Certificate with QR Code and Verify 

Ontario App Available for Download Starting October 15 
 
 
In advance of October 22, the government is making the enhanced vaccine certificate with 
official QR code and the free verification app, Verify Ontario, available for download.  
 
Together, these tools will make it easier, more secure and convenient for individuals to 
provide proof of vaccination where required to do so, and for businesses and organizations to 
verify vaccine certificates while protecting people’s privacy. 
 
Enhanced Vaccine Certificate  
 
Starting October 18 at 6:00 a.m., the portal will be open for any individual to download their 
enhanced vaccine certificate, regardless of their birth month. Individuals can also call the 
Provincial Vaccine Contact Centre at 1-833-943-3900 to have their enhanced vaccine 
certificate emailed or mailed to them.  
 
People can save the electronic version of their vaccine certificate with a QR code to their 
phone or print a paper copy. Businesses must accept both electronic and paper 
versions.  
 
In addition, the current vaccine receipt without a QR code remains valid and must continue to 
be accepted. Ontarians will need to show a piece of identification that matches their name 
and date of birth to their proof of vaccination when visiting select businesses and 
organizations. 
 
Verify Ontario app 
 
Starting on October 15, businesses and organizations can download the free Verify Ontario 
app from the Apple App and Google Play stores. The made-in-Ontario app has been 
designed to help businesses by making it quicker and easier to confirm if a person is fully 
vaccinated against COVID-19, while protecting their privacy. The app can be used without an 
internet connection and never stores personal information.  

Ministry of Municipal  
Affairs and Housing 
   
Office of the Deputy Minister 
  
777 Bay Street, 17th Floor  
Toronto ON   M7A 2J3  
Tel.: 416 585-7100  
  
  

Ministère des Affaires  
Municipales et du Logement 
 
Bureau du sous-ministre 
 
777, rue Bay, 17e étage 
Toronto ON   M7A 2J3 
Tél. : 416 585-7100 

 

https://news.ontario.ca/en/backgrounder/1000806/using-your-vaccination-receipt-frequently-asked-questions
https://news.ontario.ca/en/backgrounder/1000806/using-your-vaccination-receipt-frequently-asked-questions
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The app will read the QR code to verify whether it is a legitimate Ontario government issued 
code that is free of tampering and notify the business or organization if the patron is verified 
to enter the premises with proof of full vaccination by displaying one of the three following 
results. 
 

 
 
Verify Ontario will only scan and read official, government issued QR codes, such as 
Ontario’s vaccine certificate and those from other provinces including Quebec, British 
Columbia and Yukon Territory.  
 
Updated Guidance and Posters 
 
Ontario has updated the regulation, Guidance for Businesses and Organizations and 
Questions and Answers to support the implementation of the enhanced vaccine certificate 
with a QR code and the Verify Ontario app.  
 
The updated regulation also provides an exemption for people who are currently participating 
in a COVID-19 vaccine clinical trial that is authorized by Health Canada and specified in 
Guidance for Businesses and Organizations. This will support continued participation in 
vaccine clinical trials and ensure they can be completed successfully.  
 
There are also updated posters for businesses and organizations to print and display. 
 
Compliance and Enforcement 
 
As a reminder, for offences under the ROA, police and other provincial offences officers, 
including First Nation Constables, special constables, and municipal by-law officers, have 
discretion to either issue tickets to individuals for set fine amounts or issue a summons under 
Part I of the Provincial Offences Act (POA) or to proceed under Part III of the POA by laying 
an information.  
 

https://www.ontario.ca/laws/regulation/200364
https://www.health.gov.on.ca/en/pro/programs/publichealth/coronavirus/docs/guidance_proof_of_vaccination_for_businesses_and_organizations.pdf
https://www.health.gov.on.ca/en/pro/programs/publichealth/coronavirus/docs/fq_proof_of_vaccination_for_businesses_and_organizations.pdf
https://www.health.gov.on.ca/en/pro/programs/publichealth/coronavirus/docs/guidance_proof_of_vaccination_for_businesses_and_organizations.pdf
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I strongly encourage our municipal partners to continue their local compliance and 
enforcement efforts and to work closely with provincial enforcement officers and public health 
officers to coordinate compliance activities in your communities. To identify opportunities for 
and to plan coordinated compliance activities in your community, please email Stephen 
Wilson at:  Stephen.J.Wilson@ontario.ca. 
 
Thank you for your support and for joining our shared commitment to work together to protect 
the health and well-being of Ontarians. 
 
Sincerely,  
 

 
 
Kate Manson-Smith 
Deputy Minister 
 
 
 

mailto:Stephen.J.Wilson@ontario.ca
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Ministry of Northern Development, 
Mines, Natural Resources and 
Forestry 
 
Policy Division 

Director’s Office 
Crown Forests and Lands Policy Branch 
70 Foster Drive, Suite 400 
Sault Ste. Marie, ON P6A 6V5 
 

Ministère du Développement du Nord, des 
Mines, des Richesses naturelles et des 
Forêts 
 
Division de la politique 
 
Bureau du directeur 
Direction des politiques relatives aux stratégies 
et aux affaires autochtones 
300, rue Foster, 3e étage Nord                                                                                                                                                            
Sault Sainte Marie, ON P6A 6V5 

 

 

October 7, 2021 

Re: Proposed amendments to the Crown Forest Sustainability Act, 1994, Professional 
Foresters Act, 2000 and the Public Lands Act, Ministry of Northern Development, 
Mines, Natural Resources and Forestry included in the Supporting People and 
Businesses Act, 2021  

Greetings, 

On October 7, the Minister of Economic Development, Job Creation and Trade 
introduced the proposed Supporting People and Businesses Act, 2021 in the Ontario 
Legislature. As part of this Bill, the Ministry of Northern Development, Mines, Natural 
Resources and Forestry (NDMNRF) proposed legislative changes to three statutes. 
These proposed changes are intended to support the government’s commitment to 
reduce regulatory burden on business, and modernize government to be simpler, faster, 
and more cost-effective, without compromising public health, safety and the 
environment. The proposed changes include the following: 

Crown Forest Sustainability Act, 1994  

Proposed amendments to the Crown Forest Sustainability Act, 1994 would enable 
streamlined authorizations for personal use harvesting, including fuelwood, building 
products and Christmas trees. These authorizations would be available once 
regulations are in place prescribing the terms and conditions that may apply to personal 
use harvesting. If these proposed amendments are enacted, the ministry will consult 
with the public, stakeholders and municipalities about any subsequent regulations 
proposed to implement them. 

Professional Foresters Act, 2000: 

Proposed amendments are intended to modify the scope of practice to better define 
what professional forestry is and reduce the overlap with other occupations (e.g., 
arborists, biologists). 
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Public Lands Act:  

The proposed amendments to the Public Lands Act would: 

1. Provide the Minister explicit authority to set, charge, waive, change, or refund 
fees related to the management, use or disposition of public lands to provide for 
a more efficient approvals process.  

2. Provide the Minister explicit authority to make public lands-related decisions that 
currently rest with the Lieutenant Governor in Council (LGIC) to reduce the time 
needed for approvals. 

3. Prevent the loss of public lands without the Crown’s consent and for less than fair 
market value due to adverse possession by third parties, including providing the 
Minister with any necessary related authorities. 

4. Allow dispositions or transfers of lands bordering water bodies where less than 
25 per cent of frontage would remain public land to support Indigenous 
community interests, land claim settlements, and local community and economic 
development. These proposed amendments are not intended to significantly 
increase dispositions along water bodies and the ministry will still be required to 
undertake any applicable environmental assessment process and fulfill the duty 
to consult obligations, should they arise, prior to making any individual land 
disposition decision. 

If the proposed amendments are passed by the legislature, they would improve clarity, 
customer service and reduce unnecessary burdens, resulting in a more effective and 
less time-consuming approvals process. 

Additional information on all the proposals is also provided in the Appendix. 

These proposed changes appear in the Supporting People and Businesses Act, 2021 
that is currently before the Legislature. The Legislature will determine the next steps 
associated with the Bill. The following link provides additional details on the status of the 
Bill (Bill 13, Supporting People and Businesses Act, 2021 - Legislative Assembly of 
Ontario (ola.org). 

In addition, details regarding the proposed amendments to the Crown Forest 
Sustainability Act, Professional Foresters Act and Public Lands Act are available on the 
Environmental Registry of Ontario (ERO) and on the Regulatory Registry. You can 
review the relevant bulletins/postings and provide comments using the following links: 

 

 

https://www.ola.org/en/legislative-business/bills/parliament-42/session-2/bill-13
https://www.ola.org/en/legislative-business/bills/parliament-42/session-2/bill-13
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Crown Forest Sustainability Act  

ERO: Proposed amendments to the Crown Forest Sustainability Act to Reduce Red-
Tape for the harvest of Crown forest resources for personal use  

Regulatory Registry: Proposed amendments to the Crown Forest Sustainability Act to 
Reduce Red-Tape for the harvest of Crown forest resources for personal use  

Professional Foresters Act  

ERO: Proposed amendments to the Professional Foresters Act  

Regulatory Registry: Proposed amendments to the Professional Foresters Act 

Public Lands Act   

ERO: Amendments to the Public Lands Act to Support Red Tape Reduction 

Regulatory Registry: Proposal to amend the Public Lands Act to support red tape 
reduction  

If you have any questions or would like to arrange a meeting to discuss the proposals in 
further detail please contact Amanda McLachlan at Amanda.Mclachlan@ontario.ca for 
Crown Forest Sustainability Act and Professional Foresters Act and please contact Josh 
Annett at Josh.Annett@ontario.ca for Public Lands Act.  

Sincerely, 

Original signed by 

 
Peter Henry 
Director, Crown Forests and Lands Policy Branch 
Policy Division   
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

https://ero.ontario.ca/notice/019-4351
https://ero.ontario.ca/notice/019-4351
https://www.ontariocanada.com/registry/view.do?postingId=39067&language=en
https://www.ontariocanada.com/registry/view.do?postingId=39067&language=en
https://ero.ontario.ca/notice/019-4429
https://www.ontariocanada.com/registry/view.do?postingId=39068&language=en
https://ero.ontario.ca/notice/019-4403
https://www.ontariocanada.com/registry/view.do?postingId=38807&language=en
https://www.ontariocanada.com/registry/view.do?postingId=38807&language=en
mailto:Amanda.Mclachlan@ontario.ca
mailto:Josh.Annett@ontario.ca
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Appendix: Additional Information on the Proposed Amendments  

 
Crown Forest Sustainability Act, 1994 
 
NDMNRF is proposing amendments to the Crown Forest Sustainability Act, 1994 to 
improve service delivery and save people time when seeking approval to harvest wood 
from Crown lands for personal use, such as firewood, building products and Christmas 
trees.  
 
Currently, the licensing requirements to harvest Crown forest resources for personal, 
non-commercial use are the same as the licensing requirements for industrial or 
commercial use. The Ministry’s proposed changes would distinguish authorization 
requirements for wood harvested from Crown lands for personal use from 
industrial/commercial use. This would make the approval process easier for clients, 
forest industry and government. 

The proposed changes would if enacted by the Legislature, enable the ministry to:  

• Streamline authorization requirements, 
• Create clear and consistent program delivery across the province, 
• Reduce administrative burden, staff time and effort for government, 
• Improve access by making applications available online, and 
• Remove burden of developing overlapping agreements for forest industry. 

Before the proposed amendments could be implemented, regulations would be required 
prescribing the terms and conditions applicable to personal use harvesting. 
 
If the proposed amendments are passed by the legislature, the Ministry will consult with 
the public, stakeholders and municipalities about any subsequent regulation proposals 
developed to implement them.  
 
Professional Foresters Act, 2000 
 
The purpose of the Professional Foresters Act is to regulate the practice of professional 
forestry and provide the Ontario Professional Foresters Association (OPFA) the ability 
to govern its members in accordance with the Act, the regulation and the by-laws in 
order that the public interest may be served and protected. 
 
In response to requests from the Ontario Professional Foresters Association, we are 
proposing changes to the PFA that would enhance the ability of the OPFA to provide 
oversight of its members by adding clarity to the practice of foresters, while limiting the 
potential impacts to other natural resource professionals (e.g., arborists) and municipal 
delivery of forest management programs and services. 
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Public Lands Act 

1. Shifting certain decision-making authority regarding public lands to the Minister of 
NDMNRF from the Lieutenant Governor in Council. 

Most public lands related decisions rest with the Minister of NDMNRF, however, 
some are made by the Lieutenant Governor in Council through an Order in Council. 
The Order in Council process takes time and has resulted in delays for clients 
awaiting decisions. Providing the following authorities to the Minister would be 
consistent with most other Minister authorities for the planning, management, and 
dispositions of public lands under the Act:  

i. Setting apart areas of public lands for any purpose that will benefit research in 
and the management, use and administration of public lands and forests. 

iii. Approving the disposal of public land to Ministry officers or employees (while 
meeting obligations set out in O. Reg. 381/07 regarding conflict of interest 
rules for public servants under the Public Service of Ontario Act). 

iv. Releasing a habendum restriction in letters patent, (i.e., removing a restriction 
that the land must be used for a specific purpose, such as for 
school purposes).   

v. Releasing a condition in an Order in Council which requires, where the 
management of public lands was transferred to the federal government, that 
the lands be returned to Ontario if the federal government is no longer using 
the land.  

vi. Releasing other restrictions in letters patents (e.g., a requirement 
that Lieutenant Governor in Council provide approval for a 
landowner to sell their land).  

2. Allowing limited exemptions from requirement for Minster to set apart public reserves 
on water bodies. 

Section 3 of the Public Lands Act sets out that where 25 per cent or more of the 
frontage on a waterbody is public lands that the Minister shall set apart at least 25 
per cent of the lands, to a depth determined by the Minister, for public recreation and 
access. On water bodies where less than 25 per cent of the frontage is public lands, 
all remaining public lands are to be set aside for such purposes. 

The proposed amendments would provide certain exemptions to the Public Lands 
Act Section 3 requirements, and ensure that the following would not be prevented: 

i. Directing a disposition or ordering a transfer of control to implement an 
agreement with an Indigenous community. This may include transfers to the 
federal government to support land claims or additions to reserve or direct 
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sales to an incorporated Indigenous community-run organization for 
community or economic development initiatives. 

ii. Ordering the transfer to the federal government (or its agencies) of control of 
public lands. In addition to land claims or additions to reserve the federal 
government may require public lands for infrastructure projects or for the 
creation of protected areas. 

iii. Ordering the transfer to other provincial ministries (or their agencies) of 
control of public lands. Provincial government ministries may require public 
lands for infrastructure projects or for expansion of protected areas. 

iv. Directing a disposition to a municipality. Municipalities may require lands to 
support community or economic development initiatives such as waterfront 
improvement (i.e., trails, tourism attractions). 

This proposal for Public Lands Act Section 3 is not intended to significantly increase 
dispositions along water bodies and the ministry will still be required to undertake any 
applicable environmental assessment process and fulfill the duty to consult prior to 
making any individual land disposition or transfer decisions. 

3. Preventing adverse possession of public lands through unauthorized use, 
possession, or occupation.  

Individuals may obtain possessory title to public lands after 60 years of adverse 
possession (i.e., unauthorized tenancy or “squatting”). This prevents 
the Province from preserving public lands for uses including economic development 
and environmental protection, receiving fair value for lands through sale or lease, 
and the efficient settlement of Indigenous land claims. Further details include:  

i. Proposed changes to the Act would prevent any person from acquiring an 
interest in public lands through use, possession or occupation of the lands 
without permission from the Province (i.e., unauthorized tenancy or 
“squatting”).  

ii. Persons who can demonstrate possessory title to public land (60+ years of 
adverse possession) prior to any change being made would not be impacted. 

iii. The ministry would continue to process quit claim letters patent applications 
for persons in these circumstances. 

iv. The proposed changes would provide the Minister with the authority to correct 
registrations or deposits against public lands that have been made without 
the Province’s permission.  
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v. Eliminating adverse possession would prevent limitations on the availability of 
land for exercising Aboriginal and treaty rights and settling land claims.   

4. Clarifying Minister’s authority to manage fees for all services, permissions, or 
decisions. 

The proposed change clarifies that the Minister has explicit authority to set, charge, 
waive, change, or refund fees for all services, permissions or decisions related to the 
management, use or disposition of public lands. No new fees or changes to existing 
fees are being proposed or would result if this proposal is passed.  

If the proposed changes to the legislation are enacted, the Ministry would 
update O.Reg.326/94 (Crown land camping permit) and O.Reg.975 (Work 
Permits) to ensure these regulations align with the changes made to the Public 
Lands Act. 




































	A-Re_ Floods Road - Road Status
	B-Bridgen Questions  - RE Boileau road maintenance agreement
	C-132-2021-4188_SG Outgoing_EN
	D-Mun of EF - Rememberance Day
	E-Decision on the Proposed Land Use Compatibility Guideline
	F-Legion Donation Request
	G-AMO Red Tape
	H-Amendments to Conservation Authorities Act
	I-Amendment to Invinronmental Assessment Act
	J-Phase 1 Regulations of Conservation Authorities Act Released
	K-Township of Enniskillen 2
	K-Township of Enniskillen
	L-Connected Care Update - October 15, 2021
	M-Map of Projects for CCBF
	N-MPAC Year End Milestones
	O-MPAC_ 2022 Provincial Municipal Levy Announcement
	P-Memorandum from Deputy Minister to Clerks and CAOs_OCTOBER 19 2021_EN
	Q-NDMNRF-CFSA-PFA-PLA Municipal Letter-EN
	R-Trial Balance

